Farnham Common Tennis Club  AGM 
2nd November 2017  8:00pm
agreed at 2018 AGM
Present
20 members including the committee. Richard Thomas chaired the meeting.
Apologies received from
Jill Anderson, Di & Dick Davies, Penny McPhillips, Gill & John Prout, Sue Salmon, Margaret Southerden, Stephen Wright 
Adoption of previous AGM minutes
Approved and no matters arising
Tennis Club SecretaryChairman’s Report (Paul Morgan pp committee)
On balance a good year for the Club but there have been ups and downs!
I want to start by firstly thanking the tennis Committee for all the hard work they have put in over the last twelve months to keep the club going. No Committee, no Club, but 5 people have been doing the work of 10 which has meant Members taking on 2 or sometimes 3 roles. So thanks for all the work you have put in Simon, Karen, Sandra and Lucinda.

We are still not really sure how many members we have but at the last count it was 76 adults 19 juniors and 32 minis, so 127 in all. We believe that on balance our membership is holding good when other clubs in the area are losing members and withdrawing teams. Our falling female membership is, like all local clubs, a problem but there are now signs of an improvement in this area.  A disappointment is that we are not converting minis and juniors into full time members of the Club and this is an area that needs to be addressed and discussed with other sports, particularly rugby. 

Membership Initiatives:  during the year we undertook several means of both contacting and recruiting new members. These included word of mouth, MailChimps, leafleting at Rugby, a joint leaflet with Cricket and several press releases in local press. We also helped Stephen in trying to recruit adults at the Great British Tennis day. Obviously, the Club needs to formulate the best means of liaising with a wider target audience to attract more members to the Club. Some or all of the initiatives mentioned certainly present the means of doing it. The Committee also revised the membership fees making it cheaper for younger members to join.

We had few social events simply because of a lack of resources. However, thanks to Sandra a very successful late Summer tournament was run with a good turnout and enjoyed by all. The Committee understand and respect the need for the social side of the club to be invigorated and with more Committee members, hopefully this will happen.

Courts and Maintenance: the courts have played pretty well over the year and no work has been done on them. However it is recognised that now is the time to look hard at the state of the courts and what if anything we intend to do about it. More of this later.

The placement of site screens, the state of the hut, walkways to, between and around the courts., the compost heap and landscaping around the hut have all been discussed and will (hopefully) be actioned in due course.

Tournament entries were well up in the men’s section this year but matches fell behind schedule. Nevertheless Finals Day did take place with Ladies singles and doubles decided beforehand and the mixed doubles played on the day. The men’s singles has now been played and doubles is pending.

Coaching. Stephen and his team have been very active this year with several initiatives and an enthusiastic membership. He is also to be congratulated on attaining his Coaching Certificate and he becomes one of very few Coaches in the UK who have attained this level.

Health, Safety, Junior Liaison: These are becoming all important with different initiatives needing to be actioned on a regular basis to protect members, particularly younger ones. It is important to keep abreast of these both within the tennis section and Club as a whole.

Also, thanks to: Krysia for running the Farnham Common Winter League for the last umpteen years and last but by no means least, Richard our Club Chairman who is here tonight. It is (almost) a pleasure to go to Main Committee evenings with Richard in charge and it is pleasing to see the Farnham Common Sports Club moving positively forward.
Ladies’ Captain’s Report (Sandra Buckeldee)
It has been mixed year for the lady’s teams. Last Winter the combined ladies 1 / 2 vets team gained promotion into Division 3 and the ladies 3 vets team, who had been promoted the previous season, finished mid-table in division 7.  Several players had left the club but new players and ‘back to tennis’ ladies stepped up to strengthen the teams.
However, in the summer it was a different story; both ladies teams struggled in their respective divisions. The ladies 1 team who had 8 matches finished 8th (out of nine) in division 4 and the ladies 2 finished bottom of the table in division 6, with a couple of close matches. I think this is a result of yet more clubs choosing to enter 2-pair as opposed to 3-pair teams. 
We again ran two Medley teams this summer: Medley 1 in division 4 and Medley 2 in division 5. Both teams met tough opposition (although a few matches were drawn), which meant that both teams finished towards the bottom of their tables. Last winter we had one team in the FCWL and they finished joint second in Division 6, losing out on promotion by 2 sets to Naphill.
This is my last year as ladies captain and I would like to thank Heather, Lucinda, Gill, Krysia, Lou and Dave Barrell for captaining the ladies and mixed teams.
We only managed to run one organized social tournament this year (due to inclement weather), in August. It was great fun and attracted several players who don’t normally partake of social tennis.
In addition, the club tournament attracted several of the new members to enter and we have a new ladies singles champion in Kirstin Stephens, who returned to tennis last year. We also discovered that many of our ladies can bake excellent cakes and several recipes were swapped at the club finals in September!
Men’s Captain’s Report (Paul Morgan)
It has been a great year overall for Men’s Tennis at Farnham Common with one of our most successful Summer Seasons ever.

Our Winter results were not so good with the First team finishing 6th out of 7 in Division 4. However because of other teams dropping out of the leagues we have remained in Division 4. Similarly, the Second team finished bottom of Division 6 but have again lived to fight another day with other team drop outs resulting in the team retaining its Division 6 status.

Our problems in the winter area lack of eligible players compounded by injuries. However there are now a new number of enthusiastic players who fit the age category and hopefully things might improve. Also we might reconsider which leagues we enter in future.

When I became Men’s captain, we had just withdrawn our first team from the leagues and our second team were immediately relegated. The key, I thought was to firstly encourage Stephen to represent the teams which he has done with distinction and then to try to encourage some of our earlier younger members to re-join. This we have successfully achieved and at a time when other clubs are withdrawing teams we have gone from strength to strength. In the Summer;

Our first team was promoted unbeaten for the second year running and will be in division 1 of the Bucks Summer Shield. The top two players in the League were Stephen and George Weller who won  28 sets out of 28 (as well as 24 out of 24 last season)

Our second team was promoted from division 6 to division 5 as Champions with Alex Morgan and Paul Sinclair the top two performers in over 70 players.

Our third team held their own and remained in their perpetual home of Division 7 with Dave Barrell our top performer at number 37 out of 78. Great things are expected of them next summer.

The Men’s tournaments had a good entry level this year, but unfortunately all matches were not played by the required date. Nevertheless, the men’s single title was deservedly won by Daniel Buckledee who beat George Weller in a high quality final. The men’s doubles final will hopefully be completed by the end of November.

Men’s nights at the Club were very well attended and a good club atmosphere generated which continued into the bar afterwards. In addition, the gatherings of the For Lawn Hope on Tuesday lunchtimes are proving popular.

A word on Teas. Without doubt, Farnham Common provides the best teas of any of the clubs I have travelled to in Buckinghamshire. The away day fare consists of a bread stick broken into bits, some cheese, butter, a cupcake and a cup of tea, or in the case of High Wycombe a cup cake only! Perhaps we should rethink this area and maybe reduce match day fees.
Juniors report (Lucinda Quixley)  

This past year we were offering hot chocolate with mini marshmallows to the juniors after their Saturday morning coaching session, it was a great success, especially on those cold January days.  Even the coaches had one!  Hopefully this winter one of the parents will take on this role.
The Junior Team Competitions: for this summer they were very successful, thank you to Stephen for organising these; I know how difficult it can be coordinating the parents and the children to the matches!
The following teams entered the Summer Bucks Aegon League:
The 8/U team won their division. 
The 9/U team finished third in the division. 
14/U team had to withdraw due to an injury to one of our players. 
18/U team finished third in the division.
Head Coach’s report (Stephen Wright, read by Paul)
Coaching Programme: Professional coaching services take place at Farnham Common Tennis Club 5 days a week. We cater for juniors and adults. The sessions are on Tuesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday and Sunday. Coaching also takes places at local schools on Monday and Wednesday. The youngest player who received coaching this year is 3 years old with the eldest player was 62 years old. We are able to offer anyone in the local community professional coaching services at FCTC irrespective of their standard. We cater for beginners through to county players and beyond. 
Tennis Assistants:  We train up our coaching team from within the club where we can. This year we have placed 3 players on their tennis leaders course which is the first step on the coaching ladder. We have also mentored another coach through his LTA level 1 coaching qualification. Due to the demand at the club we have contracted the services of a local LTA level 2 coach to assist with the coaching programme. Over the Summer months we contracted the services of a very good and experienced LTA level 4 coach to assist with running sessions at FCTC. 
Awards:  For the 5th year running initiatives linked with FCTC and coaches have been nominated for Bucks LTA and LEAP County Sports Partnership Awards. This year we have been nominated for the following:
· LEAP Project of the Year Awards 2017 – this initiative attracted 116 girls into the game of tennis at Beaconsfield High School. 
· Chalfont St. Peter Tennis Club nominated Stephen for Community Coach of the year in the LEAP annual awards.
· LEAP nominated Stephen as the Bucks Coach of the Year in the annual LTA Awards
Junior Team Competitions:
FCTC entered an 8/U team into the Summer Bucks Aegon League. Our team won the division. 
FCTC entered a 9/U team into the Summer Bucks Aegon League. Our team finished third in the division. 
FCTC entered a 14/U team into the Summer Bucks Aegon League. Our team had to withdraw due to an injury to one of our players. 
FCTC entered an 18/U team into the Summer Bucks Aegon League. Our team finished third in the division. 
Junior Achievements:
Our 8/U member and team player Finley Kidd has been selected to represent Buckinghamshire’s 8/U County team.  Our 14/U member and team player Konstantinos Nikopoulos has been invited to attend the JTC Academy in Northwood which is run by Alan Jones and Jo Durrie. 
Adult Coaching:  This year we have run Tennis Express and Seniors Tennis classes for adults. Tennis Express is an LTA initiative for adult beginners. The idea is to teach adults the fundamentals of tennis over a 6 week period. Seniors Tennis is for adult players who are over the age of 35. The idea is to encourage adults down to the club to attend coaching sessions who otherwise may not have considered doing so. 
We set up a link with a company called Playball in South Bucks. Playball offers coaching for 1-9 year olds. At FCTC the idea is to run sessions for 2-4 year olds. While the 2-4 year olds are using the activities room for Playball activities, parents will be coached on the tennis courts. 
School Links:  We have very strong links with primary schools in the local community. Coaching sessions take place at Farnham Common Junior School, Farnham Common Infant School, St. Marys School and Dropmore Infant School.   Our High School links are Beaconsfield High School and Burnham Grammar. 
I do hope members of the club can see that the coaching programme has many positive attributes to it which should benefit the club in the short and the long term. I must stress that the coaching programme is only one element of the club. In order for the club to grow we need an enthusiastic and active committee who are willing to assist with driving the club forward. If you know of anyone who would like to join the committee then please do contact me or the club committee to discuss this. 
Communications Officer’s Report (Simon Bailey) 
The website has been updated using the current format, which is in a ‘newsletter’ style that has lots of information on a single page. The format has remained the same over the years since Olivier set it up, and has developed gradually since. One addition in the year was the Farnham Common Winter league page that lists the teams and updates results monthly.  We may well look at whether this style could be changed to having less information on a page so it is less cluttered; but then comes the challenge of making it user-friendly as you click your way to find all the information you want without missing links or confusing navigation.  
The Wimbledon ballot was again a hybrid manual and automated system, although there is a trend to full automation.  The LTA on-line system is a bit smoother each year, but the opt-in feature is still cumbersome – you can opt-in now for Wimbledon 2018 and also if you want to upgrade your membership from the automatic ‘lite membership’ - older members might think the insurance you get with it is worthwhile since you may be covered for up to £250 of physio treatment. 
On the maintenance front, now the trees are gone around the pavilion and the area behind it a bit tidier, we need to consider how to improve the landscaping around the pavilion.  One idea we’ll be pursuing is sponsorship by a landscaping company. The main club has already kindly given us a camellia, which sits between the pavilion and Sue’s tree.
Election of Officers
The following appointments were proposed, seconded and approved for 2018:

	Role
	Name

	Ladies’ captain
	vacant

	Men’s captain
	vacant

	Fixtures Secretary
	Karen Coull

	Communication Officer
	Rob Coull

	Chairman/Secretary
	Simon Bailey

	Welfare Officer
	Lucinda Quixley

	Social Secretary
	Corinna Saffan

	Membership Officer
	Sue Salmon

	Youth Representative
	Elsa Barnitt

	Maintenance Officer
	Alan Polding

	Juniors Co-ordinator
	vacant


Prizes & Awards (Committee)
· Ladies singles:

Kirstin Stephens
· Ladies doubles: 

Sandra Buckeldee and Bronwyn Harding
· Mixed doubles: 

Sandra and Daniel Buckeldee
· Men’s singles:   

Daniel Buckeldee
· Men’s doubles: 

final to be arranged 
· Player of the Year:    
George Weller
· Club Player of the Year:
Dave Barrell
· Most improved player:  
Paul McPhillips.
Special thanks went to retiring committee members Sandra and Paul for their sterling work on committee; they were given much applause and a gift each to recognise their excellent contributions over the years. 
Top Courts Resurfacing (Project Pile – update by Paul Morgan)
In travelling around, supporting our teams in the Summer, it became quite clear to me that as far as Court surfaces were concerned we at Farnham Common were being left behind. Several local Clubs at Wycombe, Stoke Poges and Gerrards Cross already had alternative Court surfaces to tarmac, usually some form of artificial turf and others at Penn and Little Chalfont were in the process of getting an alternative surface laid down.
The arguments in favour of changing surface were that the newer type surfaces are the ones on which most Tournament and Senior Club Level teams play. As such, younger members are more likely to be attracted to these facilities. Also for the older members the courts are much more forgiving on knees, ankles and footwear. Newer court surfaces are easier to clear of rain than our current courts guaranteeing more playing time and whilst needing slightly more maintenance pay for themselves relatively quickly.
Therefore I felt it eminently sensible that we looked at the potential of an alternative surface for two of our current tarmac courts. We have a committee of “good men and true” comprising myself, Rob Coull, Alan Polding  Stephen and Simon. After lengthy discussions with other Clubs we decided that the best surface to consider was some form of carpeting in the form of TigerTurf hence the Project name Project Pile! To date, Alan and Rob have done sterling work in talking to contractors and getting quotes for resurfacing two courts. Whilst the main Club does have a sinking fund to help support the project, nevertheless we need to actively look for some grant income to supplement the funds of the Club and this we are about to undertake. If any of you have any bright ideas or some spare cash lying around please talk to me!
I would stress that at this time Project Pile is at the information gathering stage only. If and when we feel that it is a definite runner then formal proposals will be drawn up for scrutiny and approval.
Any Other Business and Chairman’s Comments
Chairman Richard Thomas commended committee members for their effective contributions to Main Committee meetings, providing appropriate challenge and insight. He agreed that membership numbers and payments were current challenges across sports within the club and that this was going to be addressed though a club-wide recruitment strategy. The sports landscape had changed significantly over the last twenty years, with less sport now in schools, less team sport involvement generally, and the club membership balance now tilted towards juniors. A new subscription system will be introduced that should simplify joining for multiple sports. 
The possibility of social membership for non-playing parents was discussed, and a change to the tennis club rules may be suggested as a way to encourage more parents to get involved with the club. 
Overall, tea prices may need to rise to be viable, but it is possible that tennis teas could be made less varied (eg no fruit) and the price remain the same. 
The meeting closed at 9:27pm
